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                                                                 TOWN OF NORTH READING
           


            __________________________                             Massachusetts        Conservation Commission

Minutes
Tuesday, September 14, 2010
Ms. Mitchener, Acting Chairman, called the Tuesday, September 14, 2010, meeting of the Conservation Commission to order at 7:30 PM in Room 14 of the North Reading Town Hall, 235 North Street, North Reading, MA.

Members

Present:


 




Lori Mitchener, Vice Chair 




Tim Allen, Member






Jonathan Cody, Member
Absent:  

Tom Romeo & Martin Weiss, Chairperson
Staff


Kathy Morgan
Present:

Leah Basbanes
Guests:



Discussion/ Correspondence File/Minutes
Minutes
Mr. Cody moved, seconded by Mr. Allen, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission approve the minutes of August 24, 2010.
Discussion
35 Lakeside Blvd. 

Mr. Norton, the homeowner, and Mr. Young, from Wetlands Preservation, Inc. were present.  Mr. Norton explained to members that his house was built in 1900 and there is only 13’ between the house and the pond.  There are two mature maples, one that leans over the pond and some vegetation growing.  Mr. Norton said that he lost 1 ½ feet after one big storm.  Mr. Norton submitted a letter from Arthur Cabral, P.E., Coweeset Engineering.  Ms. Mitchener commented that in the report it says that the wall could fall if there was a rapid drawdown of the water in front of the wall, hydrostatic pressure could develop, which would cause the wall to fail, it could become submerged with the height of the spring flood and erosion could occur and would go into the pond.  It also refers to a large 4’ tall planter that is adding dead load on the wall.  Mr. Norton said they will be removing the planter.  Mr. Norton said, he is just a homeowner trying to protect his home.  Ms. Basbanes said that if this property was considered under the Martins Pond Restoration project they probably would have suggested coir logs with plants installed within.  Mr. Young said that the plants in the coir logs probably wouldn’t grow and then there would just be coir logs.  Ms. Basbanes said shade loving plants would thrive.  Mr. Norton said he is afraid the maples will come down and damage his deck and possibly threaten his foundation.  Mr. Norton wants to finish the wall and make it structurally sound.  (The report notes that the backfilling behind the wall was stopped about 1 block below the top of the wall.)  Members said that any future work would require a Notice of Intent and DEP may appeal the Commission’s decision.  Any NOI, RDA or Enforcement Order would have to go through DEP.

Mr. Young said, at this point, the reports have been done and they would like to go forward and create a planting plan.  Mr. Norton was told to look further into what could be done to bring the property into compliance.  Mr. Allen said this is not the first property to be close to a pond and have erosion problems.  Mr. Norton was advised to look into what other homeowners have done.  Mr. Norton was asked to report back to the Commission at the October 26th meeting.    
Off Haverhill Street/Amber Rd.
Steve Erikson from Norris Environmental was present and represented the owner.  Mr. Erikson explained to members that the property is accessed from Amber Road or the State forest access road at the end of North St. and Haverhill St.    Mr. Erikson said there are three parcels of land involved.  Mr. Erikson said that Mr. Halchek did do cutting within the 100’ buffer to the wetlands on the property, the edge of which runs along the access road.  The cease and desist was issued and he stopped all work and erosion controls were put in place.
Mrs. Romeo said that heavy equipment came in and made a roadway.  He also posted “No Trespassing signs”  Mr. Erikson said that Mr. Halchek will file to put gravel down to develop three house lots, fields and orchards.  He said that Michanda Associates has done a plan.  There are no plans for a subdivision.  Mr. Erikson says Mr. Halchek has a legal right to improve the roadway.  He said Mr. Halchek has plans to segment the property and they will clear cut some trees for agricultural use.  He said they will do the cutting manageably, not 15-20 acres at a time.  They have no design or plan yet but will do substantial clear cutting for three potential house lots.  
Mrs. Knight asked if the State Forestry has contacted the Commission.  Ms. Mitchener said no, but at this point, the owner has only cut trees on his own property.  Mr. Erikson said plans may not be ready for a couple of months.  The Commission requested that Mr. Erikson provide monthly updates and expected a Notice of Intent filing within 90 days.  Ms. Basbanes, Mr. Erikson and Mr. Height met at the site and agreed that only buffer had been disturbed, the wetlands have not been harmed.  Fines will be issued up to today’s date.
Certificate of Compliance
41 Lindor Road (245-1190)
Leah’s notes- Work is complete, site is stable.  No issues noted.  Recommend issuance of COC.  

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed. 
8 Jacob Raynor (245-1338)
Leah’s notes -Work complete per plan regarding pool installation, and restoration of altered wetland and buffer areas.  Site is stable.  Applicant shall remove all erosion controls.  Recommend issuance of COC.  
Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.
4 Ladyslipper Lane (245-769)
Leah’s notes -  Work is complete, site is stable.  No issues noted.  Recommend issuance of COC.  
Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.
45 Shady Hill Drive (245-1341)
Leah’s notes - Work is complete, site is stable.  No issues noted.  Recommend issuance of COC.  

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.
28 North Street/Agatha Way (245-1150)
Leah’s notes - As-built and engineer report submitted stating substantial compliance. The roadway and infrastructure is complete.  Most of the work related to the roadway was out of the buffer zone except for one detention basin. It is stable, functioning, and constructed per proposed size.  Per the OOC, lots 2 & 3 filed separate NOI’s.

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.
Great Lott Estates/Ten Rod Road (245-1056)
Leah’s notes—As-built and engineer report submitted stating substantial compliance. The roadway and infrastructure is complete.  The main things in the OOC relevant to this project have been completed including: the horse path, replication area, detention basin. The detention basin was constructed per plan and is slightly larger (6.5%) than proposed.  The replication areas were constructed to be slightly larger than proposed.  The report from the botanist states the areas are functional and meet the performance standards. 

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.

New Campbellton Estates/Old Coach Road (245-0979)
Leah’s notes - The roadway and infrastructure is complete.  Work was only buffer zone work- no wetland alteration involved.  The other issues in the OOC were:

Submit info. to NHESP regarding the vernal pool  -- this was done.

Establish homeowners association—Done

Granite curbing be slope… not done as waiver was not granted from ZBA or planning board.

Detention basins were constructed but slightly undersized compared to proposed by 1.5%.  Amount is neglible and areas are functioning.

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.

MacIntyre Wood Subdivision (245-0643)
Leah’s notes -As-built and engineer report submitted stating substantial compliance. The roadway and infrastructure is complete.  This project was only within the buffer zone.  No wetland alterations.  Detention basins were constructed smaller than proposed 3% and 8% but are stated to be functioning.  The OOC was a standard OOC a the time with no special conditions. 

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.

MacIntyre Crossing (245-523)
Leah’s notes - As-built and engineer report submitted stating substantial compliance. The roadway and infrastructure is complete.  Report from botanist addresses each of the 7 replication areas. It was noted that a few of the areas are smaller than proposed but the remaining areas are larger than proposed. Overall the total amount of wetland replication is great than proposed by nearly 1300 s.f.  The detention basins are all slightly oversized and functioning well. The OOC was basically boiler plate, and had few special conditions.  The only ongoing condition relates to the maintenance of the stormwater structures being the responsibility of the homeowners. This is to be recorded in each deed. 

I had walked this entire site with Mr. Rich Williams 3 years ago, and found no issues with the site.  I have gone thru the site again and still find it to be in compliance. 

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission issue a Certificate of Compliance for work satisfactorily completed.

Extension
34 Burroughs Road (245-1280)
The applicant requested an extension to complete the work within the Order of Conditions.

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission grant an extension to October 15, 2011.

Public Hearings

7 Bigham Road (245-xxxx)
Mr. Walsh, the owner, was present.  Mr. Walsh wants to expand the current kitchen and family room and add a garage, mud room and loft.  The area to be worked in is already disturbed.  Where the work is proposed already exists the driveway, a structure or grass.  There is a wetland associated with a drainage ditch 73’ away from the proposed work.  Erosion controls will be placed at 40’ inside the fence.  
Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission close the Public Hearing and issue an Order of Conditions with the standard 43 conditions plus one condition that silt fence be installed 40’ inside the fence.  The Order of Conditions will be held until a DEP number is issued.

4 Ladyslipper Lane (245-1370)
Mike O’Neill, from O’Neill Associates, was present for the applicant.  The homeowner is looking to install an inground pool, with cabana, BBQ pit, patio, fountain, seating area and retaining wall.  The buffer disturbance percentage will still be within the 75%, at 57.7%.  Ms. Basbanes agrees with the wetland delineation.  The applicant proposes to stabilize the back slope with geotextile material and plantings.  The applicant will also be installing an infiltration trench at the top of the slope to prevent erosion down the slope.  The design also calls for groundplane – pavers and architectural walls.
Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission close the Public Hearing and issue an Order of Conditions with the standard 43 conditions, plus one additional condition that there be no de-watering of pool water towards the wetlands.
Continued Public Hearings
162 Park Street/Ryers Store (245-1365)
Jack McQuilken, from JM Associates, and Mark Hall, the owner, were present.

DEP comments came back that the applicant was creating a restriction in flood waters.  Ms. Basbanes said the restriction already existed.  Mike Abel at DEP said later that he agreed that restriction previously existed and is okay with the project.  Mr. Allen asked what the grade was between the platform and the parking lot, Mr. McQuilken said one foot.

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission close the Public Hearing and issue an Order of Conditions with the 43 standards, plus one to submit a landscaping plan.

Other Business

5 John Bickford Way
On the subdivision plan the roadway calls for a 25’ no disturb zone to the wetlands.  There is a 12’ no disturb zone mentioned in the Order of Conditions, but nothing about a 25’ no disturb.  The homeowners at 5 John Bickford Way would like to move the wall, at the 25’ no disturb back to allow them to install an inground pool.  Mr. Allen said that when the public hearings were going on for the subdivision, the neighbors on Pleasant Street were concerned with water problems and spoke to the Commission of how people in the area used to skate in the field because it filled with water.  Mr. Allen said he would like to review the roadway plan first to see if there was a reason the 25’ no disturb was referred to.
Adjourn 

Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Mr. Cody, and voted 3-0;


that the Conservation Commission adjourn the meeting at 9:30 PM

Approved ______________________ Dated _______________
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